Rising Sun City Council
July 2, 2015
4:30 PM City Hall

Call to order/Pledge

The meeting was called to order at 4:30pm with the Pledge of Allegiance led by
Mayor April Hautman. A determination of quorum was made by Clerk
Treasurer Gipson with the following Councilmembers in attendance: Jim
McDaniel, Mike Padgett, Bud Radcliff, and Steve Slack. Councilman Dennis
Williams came in late due to being stuck in traffic. City Attorney John Ertel

was also in attendance.

Minutes

Minutes from the June 4, 2015 Council meeting had been distributed to
Council and Mayor Hautman prior to the meeting. Mayor Hautman requested if
Council had any corrections or additions to the minutes. After discussion a
motion was made by Councilman McDaniel to approve the minutes as written,
2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 4-0 with Councilman Williams not

yet in attendance.

Correspondence and Thank You’s
Mayor Hautman presented various correspondences as follows:
e A letter of thanks from the Ohio County Public Library for the continued
financial support.

Reports of Committees, Boards and Departments

Rising Sun Regional Foundation—Jascia Redwine

Mayor Hautman presented ‘a report of Second Quarter 2015 grant awards for
the RSRF as Executive Director Jascia Redwine was unable to attend. See
Attached Exhibit A.

Park Board—Jamie Bell

Jamie Bell presented a report of Second Quarter 2015 activities to Council and
Mayor Hautman. See Attached Exhibit B. Bell reported they plan to get the
walking trail in the community park sealed this summer and the board has
agreed to participate in half the cost of sealing the parking lot at the senior
building. Bell has completed the 2016 Budget and submitted it to the Clerk
Treasurer. Jamie also received 3 grants from the OCCEF for playground mulch,
t-shirts for the 31 Miles in October program, and 2 new office chairs.

Redevelopment—Gary Kinnett

Redevelopment President Gary Kinnett reported on Second Quarter 2015
Redevelopment activities. See Attached Exhibit C. According to Kinnett there
are more delays on the BEP project due Indiana Landmarks identifying the
properties to be demolished to have historical significance. He stated his report
notes the Salvage Inventory Items deemed to be significant. At this point
Kinnett stated they will go back to the table and negotiate the items. He will
keep Council and Mayor Hautman informed. Kinnett also reported he had



turned in the Redevelopment Budget for 2016 and included a set aside for a
Main Street Grant program.

Police Department—David Hewitt, Chief

Chief Hewitt informed City Council and Mayor Hautman the level of
cooperation continues to be very good with the County Sheriff’s Dept. He
presented a Second Quarter 2015 report to Council and Mayor Hautman. See
Attached Exhibit D. He stated Lt. Browning passed his firearms instructor
qualification entrance standards. He will be accepted into the next available
firearms school. Browning will now be able to instruct the department and
Hewitt will not have to schedule this with another instructor. Hewitt also
reported the Bike Camp has been rescheduled to July 29-30.

Sherry Timms--Tourism

Sherry Timms presented a report from Tourism of Second Quarter 2015
activities. See attached Exhibit E. Timms reported Tourism has been gearing
up for their busy season—starting with the Car Show, 4H Fair, City Splash In,
Regatta and Navy Bean—there is a lot to do—with helping the various groups
with advertising, signage etc. According to Timms, Tourism is currently in
negotiations to bring the National Championships to Rising Sun—they will
know in the next week or so if Rising Sun has been selected. They have 30
drivers signed up at this time but if the National Championships come this
could add an additional 20 drivers. They will not be doing the driving simulator
at the pool due to the fact that they could damage the liner. They have received
nearly $10,000 in sponsorships to date. Timms also reported Main Street and
Tourism are combining their facebook photo contest with the postcard contest
which will take place in September. The new website will be up Monday.

Project Manager—Mike Northcutt
Northcutt stated he had nothing to present at this time.

Rising Sun Main Street—Amy Hoffman, Director

Hoffman presented information to Council and Mayor Hautman regarding Main
Street activities during Second Quarter 2015. See Attached Exhibit F. Amy
reported on Easter Bunny festivities, Newsletter items and deadlines, Music on
Main and Movies at the Pendleton and outside. She stated she had attended an
IACT seminar “What Makes a Quality of Place” which was very interesting. She
requested to close the boat ramps for the Splash-In weekend—no boat
launches on the ramps for both Saturday and Sunday. She also requested
street closings Front Street from Williams to Maiden Lane with the alleys open
to traffic. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Williams to
approve the ramp and street closings, 274 by Councilman Radcliff; motion
carried 5-0.

EDC—Lane Siekman

EDC Director Lane Sickman presented a report from the Ohio County
Economic Development Corporation (ocedc). See Attached Exhibit G. Siekman
informed City Council and Mayor Hautman the EDC purchased the former Eat
Desserts First property the last day of the year. They have a new business that
signed a multiyear contract with ocedc. “The Trackmaster” designs wheelchairs
to help people with disabilities and is now located in this building.



The Waters of Rising Sun Nursing Home Construction

Mayor Hautman presented a letter from The Waters of Rising Sun informing
the City the construction project has been suspended. The suspension of
construction is due to approval of SB 460 prohibiting the Indiana State
Department of Health from licensing any new comprehensive care facilities
through June 2018, unless plans were submitted to the State by March 1,
2015. See Attached Exhibit H.

Amendment to Personnel Policy

Mayor Hautman presented an Amendment to the Personnel Policy to Council
for approval. See Attached Exhibit I. The proposed Amendment has been
researched and discussed several times over the last few Council meetings. It
includes a section for Public Service Days and adds Supervisor Approval to
PTO days. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman McDaniel to
approve this Amendment to the Personnel Policy, 27d4 by Councilman Padgett;
motion carried 5-0.

RSOC School Endowment Corporation—Memorandum of Agreement

In December 2014 Superintendent Branden Roeder had approached Council
and Mayor Hautman to request Council allow the School to use the 10%
Revenue Sharing received from the City and County in the School General fund
for operations vs. setting aside in the endowment for Debt Service as is
currently done. The County had approved this proposal as well. Roeder
informed Council and Mayor Hautman he is currently working on his budget
for 2016. He requests to make this change at this time while he is doing the
2016 budget. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman Slack to
approve the 10% Endowment go to the School General fund vs Debt Svc for
budgeting purposes, 27 by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.
Superintendent Roeder thanked Council and Mayor Hautman for their support.

Kathy Kelly, SIRPC—Comprehensive Plan Grant

Kathy Kelly informed all she was attending in place of Jodi Comer who had a
conflict and was unable to attend. Kelly presented a proposed Contract
between Rising Sun and SIRPC for their services regarding the Comprehensive
Plan Grant with OCRA in the amount of $4,500. Kelly also presented a contract
between the City of Rising Sun and HWC Engineering in the amount of
$40,000. Attorney Ertel had reviewed both contracts and felt they were
presented in proper form. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman
Slack to authorize Mayor Hautman to sign both contracts, 274 by Councilman
Williams; motion carried 5-0. It appears there will be 2 draws for this grant—
one when the plan is 60% complete and one when the plan is 100% complete.

City App—Blue Ridge Digital—Visit Apps—Contract Expire 8/5/15

Mayor Hautman presented information to Council regarding costs and users
for the City App with Blue Ridge Digital. See Attached Exhibit J. It appears
there has been very little usage for the App since purchased. The cost to renew
this contract is over $9,000. Attorney John Ertel had prepared a letter to
terminate the contract if this was the pleasure of Council. See Attached Exhibit
K. After further discussion a motion was made by Councilman McDaniel to



approve sending this letter to terminate the contract with Blue Ridge Digital for
the City App., 27 by Councilman Williams; motion carried 5-0.

Resolution 2015-9 “Title VI Nondiscrimination Policy”

Mayor Hautman presented Resolution 2015-9 “Title VI Nondiscrimination
Policy” and Implementation Plan to Council for approval. According to
Hautman the Policy is to be reviewed annually. After discussion a motion was
made by Councilman Willilams to approve Resolution 2015-9, 207d by
Councilman McDaniel; motion carried 5-0.

2015 Salary Ordinance Amendment 2015-6

An Amendment to include Cell Phone Stipend in the 2015 Salary Ordinance
was presented to Council and Mayor Roeder. According to Clerk Gipson the
Cell Phone Stipend was approved in December 2014 but the Salary Ordinance
had failed to be amended. After discussion a motion was made by Councilman
Padgett to suspend the rules and adopt the 2015 Salary Ordinance
Amendment 2015-6, 2nd by Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Donation Request—Helen Fletcher

Mayor Hautman presented information to Council regarding a contribution
request in the amount of $200 to be split with the Rising Sun Municipal
Utilities in memory of Helen Fletcher. The donation is in honor of Fletcher’s 33
years of service at the Rising Sun Municipal Utilities. After discussion a motion
was made by Councilman McDaniel to approve this contribution to the City of
Rising Sun Honorary/Memorial Endowment in honor of Helen Fletcher, 2nd by
Councilman Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Petitions/Comments from Citizens
There were no comments or petitions from citizens at this time.

Job Descriptions

Clerk Gipson informed Council and Mayor Hautman she had talked with Mitch
Ripley with HR Unlimited regarding the job description preparation. Gipson
stated there was some concern regarding PTO time for various employees.
According to Gipson when we were putting together the Employee Policy and
Procedure Manual, it was known that a determination of exempt/non-exempt
status of certain employees was going to need to be addressed. The Clerk
Treasurer’s Office has requested assistance on this numerous times with
various Attorneys. Gipson further stated PTO is a new concept which started
January 1, 2015. Some of the salaried employees have not dealt with these
reporting items that are now being requested. Gipson stated this will be a new
process for some--but we could not address PTO for these positions until the
exempt/non-exempt status was determined and the job descriptions complete.

Additional Appropriation Resolution—2015-10

Clerk Gipson presented Additional Appropriation Resolution 2015-10 in the
amount of $150,000 to Council and Mayor Hautman for approval. There was
discussion this $150,000 additional plus the $220,000 set aside in the
Riverboat fund was necessary to pay the additional $335,000 costs for Phase 4
of the Riverfront. Bids are to be received again for the project on July 8, 2015.
After discussion a motion was made by Councilman McDaniel to approve this



$150,000 Additional Appropriation by Resolution 2015-10, 27d by Councilman
Radcliff; motion carried 5-0.

Deputy Clerk Treasurer Hire

Clerk Treasurer Gipson informed Council and Mayor Hautman that Heather
Whitham has been selected to fill the Deputy Clerk Treasurer position vacated
with the resignation of Andrew Iceberg on March 16, 2015. The position will be
hired as Deputy Clerk (due to salary ordinance). It will be part time (24-28
hours per week) with a 90 day probationary period. There will be no benefits at
this time. Once job descriptions are complete it is possible the Deputy Clerk
Titles may change as well as the status of full or part time. Clerk Treasurer
Gipson requests Council’s blessing to make this hire at the Deputy Clerk pay
rate (12.27-16.72 range). After discussion a motion was made by Councilman
Williams to approve this hire, 22d by Councilman McDaniel; motion carried 5-0.

2016 Budget Memo

Clerk Gipson informed Council and Mayor Hautman she had sent an email
regarding the 2015-16 Budget. She stated she is currently prepping the Budget
Calendar and Form 1 requests. The Budget Calendar will give us dates of
duties and various meetings. Form 1’s will create the salary ordinance in
essence. Once June is balanced revenues will be reviewed and projections
made for the last half of 2015 and all of 2016. Gipson stated in the past few
years there have been a lot of changes made to the budget process. The biggest
being the Budget Calendar—or deadlines of approval and publication
requirements.

Claims and Docket Approval

After the reviewing of claims a motion was made by Councilman Padgett to
approve the submitted claim docket, 27d by Councilman McDaniel; motion
carried 5-0. See Attached Exhibit L.

With no further business before Council; a motion to adjourn was made by
Councilman Radcliff, 27d by Councilman McDaniel; meeting adjourned at 5:30
PM.

Attest: E

Rae Baker Gip mgj;
Clerk Treasurer

Uik T aubin
April Hautman,
Mayor




MEMO

TO:
FR:
DA:
RE:

Mayor Hautman, City Council members, Clerk-Treasurer Gipson
Jascia Redwine, RSRF

July 1, 2015

2015 Second Quarter Report

The Rising Sun Regional Foundation (RSRF) awarded a total of $250,550 in 15 new
grants in the second quarter of 2015. These grants included:

.

$4,000 to the City of Rising Sun toward new cabinetry for the clerk treasurer’s
office;

$5,000 to the City of Rising Sun toward the purchase of a pool vacuum for the
community pool;

$40,000 to the Ohio County Community Foundation for matching funds for
Lilly Endowment’s GIFT VI program;

$8,650 to the Ohio County Commissioners toward a grinder sewage system
for its animal shelter;

$2,500 to the Ohio County Convention, Tourism, & Visitors Commission
toward expenses for the 2015 Regatta;

$18,000 to the Town of Versailles as a local match for its state (IOCRA) grant
application for a storm drainage project;

$40,000 to the Town of Holton as a local match for its state (IOCRA) grant
application for storm drainage project;

$5,000 to the Versailles Lions Club, on behalf of the Versailles American
Legion, for the start-up of an American Legion Junior Shooting Program;

$15,000 to the South Ripley Community School Corporation toward
technology equipment called Mediascape;

$40,000 to the Batesvilie Fire & Rescue and Morris Fire Department for 40
sets of SCBA air packs and compressors;

$18,400 to the City of Aurora toward its Energy Light Savings Replacement
program;

$7,000 to the Oldenburg Academy toward upgrades for its electronic music
lab;




o $40,000 to the Milan Community Emergency Relief toward construction of a
building for a new food pantry;

¢ $5,000 to the Milan Community School Corporation toward the purchase of
sound amplification systems; and

« $2,000 to the Batesville Youth Football League toward the purchase of
helmets and instructional equipment.
The largest recipient of grants out of the entire grantmaking region to date is the City

of Rising Sun, with grants totaling $1,742,557.

The second largest recipient of grants is the Rising Sun/Ohio County Community
School Corporation, with grants totaling $1,471,566.

The next grant application deadline is July 15, with decisions made by the end of
September.

Any questions? Please call or email!
Jascia Redwine

812-438-4490
jasciaredwine@gmail.com
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RSOC Parks & Recreation Dept. Monthly Report

.Month: Second Quarter, 2015
¢ | Prepared by: Jamie Bell
Programs 1. The dance recital was completed in May. It was a great success.
2. The spring after-school arts and crafts session is complete. We had 18 sign-
ups.

3. We completed the kindergarten bike safety and helmet program. There were 56
students that participated. Each child received a free bike heimet.

4. We met with Mrs. Stegemiller’s 3" grade class. They worked on the flower pot
project for us. We helped them plant flowers in the big pots at the entrance to
Shiner Park. They watered these for us each day until school was out.

5. We had a booth at the OCEMS Health Fair. We talked about attitude and being
good sports. We also played a team-building game with each group. There
were about 350 kids that attended. These were k-5" grade.

6. We had 16 kids participate in the Mother’s Day arts and crafts class.

7. Tyke Hike is complete. This is a program for 3-5 year olds. We had 8 kids.

8. June Bug Camp is complete. This is for kids ages 6-10. Program was held at
DSP. We had 9 kids enrolled.

9. Programs: Dance, Martial Arts, Move-It Ohio County, Spring Arts and Crafts
Session, 5" grade fitness trail program, Mother’s Day arts and crafts class,
Kindergarten Bike Safety Program, 3" Grade Fiower Pot Project. Tyke Hike and
June Bug Camp

2016 Budget

Bear Branch Ball Field Net

Schroeder Facility is ready for the 4-H Fair.

County Commissioners received a grant from OCCF to pave the parking area in
front of the shelter and part of the driveway at DSP.

Projects

b A

Revenue
Second Quarter 2015
Source Amount
Senior Center Rental $1910.00
Schroeder Facility Rental $1485.00
Dance $4369.80
Martial Arts $266.00
After-School Art Classes $210.00
Summer Programs $173.00
Total $8413.80
Security Deposit $00.00

CUsers\amie Bell\DocumentsiPark DirectorPark BoardWMonthly Report2015\Und quarter Report-ce 2015 doe



Repairs/ 1. Estimated cost for the parking lot project at the Senior Center and Pool is $5800.

Maint. We are being asked to pay half.

' Cost to seal and fill in cracks to the Shiner Park walking trail is about $6000.

County Highway Dept. and the City Street Dept. repaired the gutters at DSP.

They were falling off on one side.

Leaking toilet was repaired at the Senior Center

Hobart completed preventive maintenance on all kitchen appliances. Only

suggestion was to replace thermostat on griddle. Decided not to because it

would be around $400 and the griddle is used once a year.

6. Sears made repairs to one of the stoves at Schroeder.

7. Silco Fire and Security performed the semi-annual fire inspection of the kitchen
at the Senior Center. They inspected the kitchen hood. All was good.

8. The annual inspections of the fire extinguishers at the Senior Center and
Schroeder Facility were completed.

9. All outdoor restrooms are open for the season.

10. Playground mulch was placed at River Park and Turner Park.

11.1 talked to Paul about the 15 MPH signs in Shiner Park. He has ordered the
signs and will put those up once they are in. Costis $143.41.

12. Preventive Maintenance was completed on all AC units at Senior Center and
Schroeder Facility. All are in good shape.

13.Heather and | cleaned out the gutters at the Senior Center and Schroeder
Facility.

14.Repairs made at Schroeder facility include: 1 ac unit, replaced a board and
repaired some other boards in the large animal barn, replaced 3 overhead lights
in the John Chase barn, pea gravel placed around outdoor restrooms, men’s
hand dryer sensor was replaced in outside restroom, waiting on hand dryer
sensor for women’s outside restroom. Mark Swanson is going to replace a
downspout at the large animal barn.

15.Replaced 1 tree trail marker board in Shiner Park.

*

© N
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Misc. 1. OCCF Grants:

$1500 for playground mulch

$300 for 31 Miles in October t-shirts
$100 for two new office chairs

CiUsers\Tamie Bell\Documents\Park Director\Park Board\Monthly Reporti20152nd quarter Report-cc 2015.doc



RISING SUN REDEVELOPMENT COMMISSION
QUARTERLY REPORT
(April 1 through June 30%, 2015)

April Hautman, Mayor
City of Rising Sun, IN

Cc: All Council Members

In the 1° quarterly report for 2015, it was mentioned that we were having a problem
with Indiana Landmarks position on demolition of structures located within the historical
district of the city of Rising Sun. We had our first group meeting on April 6™ with
officials from the Indiana Dept. of Natural Resources, the state BEP program,

the city of Rising Sun, and the Ohio County Senior Housing Corp.. At this meeting, we

all agreed to disagree on how to move forward with the demolition program.

The state director of the BEP program took control of the meeting and asked the
indiana Landmarks’ official to leave the room. She then gave us her recommendations
on how we might work with Indiana Landmarks throughout the demolition process and
we agreed with most of her suggestions. The Indiana Landmarks’ official was then,
invited back into the room and was informed of our willingness to compromise

our position. His response after a few moments of silence was that he would have

to think about it.

indiana Landmarks’ responded a week later, agreeing to some of our requests and
then adding new requirements that we would never agree to. Another meeting was
held in May where some progress was made. Finally, on June 8", 2015 we received

an email from the BEP director that Indiana Landmarks’ had given their approval

to use BEP funds for the demolition of 5 of the 6 structures on the BEP Program List.
The 6™ Structure, 217 2™ Street, owned by the Ohio County Senior housing Corp. must
have a foundation inspection completed by a engineering firm stating that the cost

to repair the major damage to the foundation would make any rehab plan unrealistic.
If this happens, this structure would also qualify for the BEP funds.

We got to this point, by agreeing to develop a list of any salvageable materials found
within the structures and removing them prior to demolition and by working with
indiana Landmarks’ in any new construction at the demolition sites.

We are now ready to place notices in the local/regional papers for demolition
Contractors. Four to six weeks later, demolitions will take place.

6/30/2015 %
Prepared . Kin ett, Presu ent of the Redevelopment Commission of Rising Sun, IN



Rising Sun BEP Salvage Inventory
July 2, 2015

116 2™ Street

Front porch sheet metal ceiling
Beams in cellar supporting 1™ floor
Porch columns and column bases
Interior French doors

Door trim

Window Trim

Dining room flooring (wide boards)
Solid doors downstairs

Closet latch/hardware upstairs
Fireplace may be hidden —remove wall to determine if anything might be salvaged from it

127 S. Poplar Street

Hot water heating system (boiler, piping, registers)
Front porch half columns

Interior paneled doors
Original molding/trim found in the front of the house (excludes plain replacement trim)

Fireplace may be hidden — remove wall to determine if anything might be salvaged from it

219 2™ Street

Porch decorative support brackets

217 2™ Street (inventory withheld pending structural analysis)

larrad Holbrook

Director, Southeast Field Office
indiana Landmarks

Ph. 812-926-0983
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RISING SUN POLICE DEPARTMENT

300 South Poplar Street
Hising Sun, Indiana 47040
Ph. 812-438-3737 « Fax 812-438-2023
mail @risingsunpolice.net ¢ www.risingsunpolice.net

ACTIVITY REPORT APRIL 1-JUNE 30, 2016

Charges, Arrests and Citations:
Felonies: 26

Misdemeanors: 42

Infractions: 18

Juvenile: 2

Ordinance violations: 1
Warnings: 38

Case Reports: 70
*Agency Assist Cases: 27%

Accident Reports: 7
Calls for Service thru 911 Dispatch Center: 324
Hang Gun Permits Issued: 2

*Lt. Browning has passed his firearms instructor qualification entrance standards and will be
accepted into the next available firearms school.*

Bicycle Camp was cancelled due to conflict with basketball camp but has been rescheduled for
July 29-30.



Tourism Report for City Council July 2 2015

Here at tourism we have been getting ready for our busy event season helping the 4-H
Fair with signage and ads, the car show with ads in print and on the radio and preparing
for our own big event the Regatta.

We are in negotiations once again to bring the National Championships to Rising Sun.
we will know next week if our bid has been accepted. We will not have the driving
school because we have no pool to train in. We could go to another city but that doesn’t
fit our mission. We have placed ads with major regional media outlets as well as local
southeast Indiana print and radio.

The Lions Club will do security as well as Belle River Vintage Baseball. Softball girls
will do ice and security, Jr. National Honor Society will take care of trash. Food will be
served at the site this year. We have 30 drivers signed up so far but the Nationals could
bring another 20.

Sponsorships have been coming in well with almost $9000.00 including $2500 from the
Regional Foundation and Rising Star Casino

We are also working with Main Street to market the Seaplane Splash-In and the Navy
Bean Festival. We have contracted with local market for Splash In as well as Navy Bean.
We have a package from the Enquirer for Navy Bean Festival including Community
Newspapers and web ads.

We are combining our facebook photo contest with the Postcard Contest and it will take
place in September sponsored by Tourism and Main Street.

The new website is up. Take a look and give me your feedback. Enjoyrisingsun.com.



Quarterly Report
April-July 2015

Pictures with the Easter Bunny in the Pendleton Art Center with cookie decorating
Legion Easter Egg Hunt

Amy attended The Combine in Bloomington an entrepreneur tech conference
Movie Big Fish in the Pendleton Art Center

Biggest Loser winner reception

Amy attended What Makes a Quality of Place IACT conference in Carmel
Kinderballet in Heritage Hall

Annual Rising Sun Main Street luncheon

Coordinated flowers planted in pots, then replanted some more

Outside movie Big Hero 6 wonderful turn out

Music on Main Kentucky Hellbenders

Awarded grant from Rising Sun Regional Foundation for an artistic bike rack for the riverfront
park by Chaz Kaiser

Awarded grant from Ohio County Community Foundation for a series of three Indiana Small
Business Development Center mobile workshops and funds for street mural at end of Main Street.

Artist J] Wolfe finished Floating Sunflower mural on stair risers at the end of Fourth Street on the
riverfront

Wrote grant for the Rising Sun Cemetery, they were awarded a grant for five artist trash
recepticals

Wrote a grant for Blue Jeans Inc to host the Bloomington Symphony Orchestra on Main Street
August 8th,

Completed the Ohio County Community Foundation grant report form for grant received in fall of
- 2014 which included partial payment of movie fees and step mural at the and of2nd Street on the
river front Floating Hybiscus by J} Wolfe.

Completed July Newsletter and August/September Newsletter

Coordinated efforts for the 2015 Riversweep June 20

Movie on Main had to be held in Pendleton Art Center due to storms Toy Story

Worked on 2016 budget

Met with Mitch Ripley concerning job descriptions

Press releases for events sent to Register Publications and Vevay Newspaper

Fixed smash Binoculars on the riverfront

Meetings attended

O Rising Sun Main Street Board Meetings
o Redevelopment Meetings
Tourism Meetings

o0

Regatta Meetings
Board of Works
City Council

OO






